STOGURSEY PARISH COUNCIL
 MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF STOGURSEY PARISH COUNCIL  
HELD ON TUESDAY 14 JULY 2015, IN THE VICTORY HALL STOGURSEY

PUBLIC FORUM:







The reduction in bus services plus its unreliability has led to complaints from parishioners. The timetables at the bus stops are also inaccurate but when this was put to the operators they appeared to be unconcerned. The Clerk had previously complained to Somerset County Council (SCC) but was informed that both WebberBus and First Bus are independent operators and they decide the services they will provide based on commercial viability. All rural areas appear to be suffering. Cllr Davies had spoken to Slinky Bus which runs a service in the parish on Mondays and Wednesdays 9.15am – 4.00pm and was advised that no-one in the parish has re-registered. The Clerk advised that a petition is being raised in Otterhampton parish which will be presented to SCC. J.Taunton who raised this issue, volunteered to put an article together for the parish magazine and consider organising a petition.

PRESENT:

Cllr Allan Searle (Chairman), Cllr Chris Ford (Vice-Chairman), Cllr Val Boxall, Cllr Geoff Coles, Cllr Ian Elenor, Cllr Sue Goss, Cllr Susan Jones, Cllr Chris Morgan, Cllr Keith Turpin, County Cllr Hugh Davies, Aly Prowse (Clerk), 3 members of the public. 

40/15
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE:

Apologies for absence were received from Cllr Paul Tipney and PCSO P.Bolton.
41/15
MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 9.6.15:

The minutes were AGREED and signed by the Chairman.

42/15
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST:

Cllr Morgan declared an interest in Community Impact Mitigation (CIM) funds.

43/15
COUNTY COUNCILLOR’S REPORT (Cllr Hugh Davies):
1. The new Children’s Family Scrutiny Committee is going well.

2. The road at the Tropiquaria, Minehead is open for the summer period.

3. Press releases – ‘Adopt-a-path’; SCC roadshows seeking people’s views on how it might balance the budget (Minehead 31.7.15, 9am-4pm; Bridgwater farmer’s market 4.9.15, 9am – 3pm; Bridgwater J24 market on 19.9.15, 9am – 2pm).

44/15
DISTRICT COUNCILLOR’S REPORT:

Cllr Goss;

1. A consultation regarding the Council Tax Rebate Scheme for 2016/17 is on the West Somerset Website. A debate will be held to discuss how this scheme can continue to be funded following further cuts in Government spending. People are encouraged to respond. 

2. As Hinkley B is no longer operating at full capacity, it applied to the Valuation Officer to reduce its business rates, which has resulted in the reduction of £350k paid to WSC per year from 2016/17.

3. The partnership with Taunton Deane Borough Council is entering phase 2, the transformation of services. This is seeking further innovative ways to save money such as partnership services.

Cllr Morgan:

1. Report from the SSG meeting on 26.6.15
A Station – Good progress is being made with decommissioning activities; remedial action is planned to deal with an historical underground leak of diesel; there will be a reduction in staffing posts.

B Station – There were no anomalies found during the recent outage; Reactor 3 has enjoyed its longest continued operational period; Mike Harrison, the existing director will be leaving in July.

Both the A and B Stations continue to achieve exemplary standards of safety performance. 

2. Lengthsman Scheme. 

As Cllr Morgan needed to leave the meeting early, he wished to discuss the lengthsman scheme. He said the result of EdF Hinkley C no longer funding the scheme after September, would have a devastating effect on the parish. Therefore he had instigated a discussion with Nigel Cann (Hinkley C Director) to consider if he would be prepared to fund the scheme for the summer period (April – September).
Mr Cann, in principle agreed to fund the scheme for the summer months for the lifetime of Hinkley C’s construction, although as Cllr Searle suggested, the mechanism to do this would need to be resolved. 
[nb unaware this discussion was taking place and as per minute 33/15/1b an Expression of Interest (EOI) form for CIM funding was prepared by the Clerk, plus a contract specification in case councillors decided to try and fund this scheme through the CIM process as it would need to go out to competitive tender].

Cllr Morgan saw no reason for a lengthsman scheme during October through to March and said he was unable to support this element. Cllr Searle said the lengthsman had been well employed over the last three years during the winter and summer months and would like the scheme to continue as it is [the contract specification allowed for a reduction in weekly hours worked during the winter months to 32 hours per week]. 
Cllr Searle had talked to A.Cockcroft (EdF) on 14.7.15, who suggested we nonetheless proceed with an application for CIM funding to include winter working if appropriate, for the next 2 years (it could always be withdrawn after the first year if necessary). This should ensure that the Financial Investment Decision (FID) would be resolved which would provide clarity for all concerned. It could be that EdF might then continue to fund the scheme thereon (as now).
Cllr Goss suggested we defer any decision at this present time and wondered whether we could join forces with Holford and Kilve in a partnership arrangement and apply from the general CIM fund. Cllrs Searle, Morgan and Jones were not in favour of this approach as they thought it would water down the services to our parish and would be difficult to operate. The debate continued as per minute 53/15/1.
3. National Grid Hinkley C Connection – WSC has requested £5m mitigation for the Somerset end of the Development Consent Order. Iain Porter (Quantock AONB) has contacted Cllr Searle and is keen for our parish to do something with the fund when available. 
4. Cllr Morgan said there were no planning matters.

Cllr Morgan left the meeting at 8.14pm

45/15
REVIEW OF ACTION LIST (By exception):
Item 5–Speed reductions by the School. Cllr Davies will apply for this through his SIS budget in October 2015. 
Item 7–Blocked ditches along C182. Highways have confirmed this work is planned for this autumn.

Item 8 – CIM meeting with School. The Clerk is waiting for confirmation for a 10.8.15 meeting. 

Item 16– Bus shelter roof. This has been carried out by Cllrs Ford & Elenor (see minute53/15/2)

Item 17– Access issues at Farringdon Hill. We believe these works are now complete.

Item 18 – Hedge cutting letter to SCC on 12.6.15. Cllr Davies will chase up a response for us.

46/15
EDF HINKLEY POINT C:

Nothing to report.

47/15
HINKLEY C COMMUNITY IMPACT MITIGATION (CIM) UPDATE:

1. Feasibility Study (Cllr Searle) 
Draft plans for the Village Hall are currently being presented to the community. Generally, a positive response has been received thus far. No further decisions will be made until the consultation is complete. 

2. Burgage Rd Play Area (Cllr Ford)
a) It is disappointing to report criminal damage has occurred already; 2 cracks have appeared in the shelter. The decision has been made not to repair the shelter. 
b) Arrangements for the Open Day on 18.7.15 have been finalised. 
c) The access track has been repaired by CJ Lynch, who has done a good job. The Clerk will now apply for the £2k Rosebourne S106 funds which will contribute to the £3540 plus VAT cost. The remaining £1540 will come from budgeted precept funds.
3. Stogursey Parish Woodlands and Orchards (Cllr Searle)
Cllr Searle has had a couple of meetings with the landowner who had initially been receptive to the idea of selling us some land. However he has subsequently been subject to vandalism in the field, and whilst he had been keen to support the community, he now feels let down, so this is unlikely to be an option for us. Cllr Coles suggested there may be a 2 acre piece of land between Shurton Rocks and Lime St. This will be considered and an approach made to the landowner if appropriate. Action: Cllrs Coles and Searle.
4. Noise Mitigation Earplugs
There are still supply issues from Boots, although more people now have earplugs which have been favourably received and all waivers signed. The final 50% payment will be submitted to WSC. Action: Clerk
5. Stogursey School

Cllr Goss reported that Jan Ross from Engage has met with Jackie Stone (School Governor) to discuss the addition of a ‘family room’. Councillors reiterated the need for us to be kept informed so that we can best support the School. Hopefully when the meeting with the School, WSC and us is held, we will be more aware of what the School is hoping to achieve. 

48/15
TOP 5 PRIORITIES:
With the exception of removing the Burgage Rd Play Area which is now complete, it was AGREED to keep the list as it is, as proposed by Cllr Elenor and seconded by Cllr Ford. Action: Clerk.
49/15
PARISH CHAMPION NOMINATION (by 4.9.15):
Cllr Searle suggested Colin Palmer for his work associated with the football team and the money he has raised for charity. Cllr Boxall suggested Rose Nurton for her work connected with the Church and Cemetry. Cllr Goss wondered if we should go out to the community for their suggestions. This approach was supported by Cllr Turpin. It was AGREED to take a vote on whether to request nominations from the community. 

Votes: For 2; Against 2; Abstentions 3. The Chairman had the casting vote and voted for the motion. Therefore the motion was carried and the request will be made via Stogursey News. If no suggestions are forthcoming, the decision will be made by councillors at the August meeting. Action: Clerk  
50/15
MEETING REPORTS:
11.6.15 – Steart Forum. Two presentations took up most of the meeting; Tidal Lagoon Power Ltd and SCC on 

the Coastal Access Route from Minehead to Bridgwater, which is due to open in the Autumn. 

2.7.15 – PCC. Cllr Jones reported that Rev’d Andrew Tatham has made a decision concerning the St George 
Flag query and will respond to Mrs Brown accordingly. Suggestions put forward regarding Stolford Church uses and limitations were agreed, including a water supply and toilets which had been accepted as a good idea. A.Tatham will discuss the proposals with the Diocese.
7.7.15 – Tidal Lagoon presentation. The presentation was very interesting. Cllr Ford observed that the strike 
price is twice that agreed for Hinkley C, four times the going rate which would be required for forty years.  Cllr Goss said there are other challenges including the knock-on effect to other businesses, Hinkley Point C implications, The Bristol Port Company’s expansion plans and issues of building in an estuary.

14.7.15 – Engage West Somerset. Cllr Boxall has attended a few of these meetings and overall, did not feel they 

were worthwhile as they had little relevance to us.

Cllr Coles left the meeting at 8.50pm
51/15
FORTHCOMING MEETINGS:

15.7.15 – West Somerset Flood Group. Cllr Turpin is unsure whether he will be able to attend.

15.7.15 – Main Site Forum.

27.7.15 – Avon and Somerset Police (Operation Harold).

52/15
CORRESPONDENCE:
1. Received/Sent:
a) From PCSO Sue Thompson – Police statistics for June/July (previously circulated to councillors).
b) From SCC – Digital Training at Holford Village Hall on 4.9.15.

c) From Sally Ravenor – 1 Lonlay Mews. Problems still occurring re the dangerous tree.

d) From SCC – Adopt-a-path scheme. This will be advertised in the parish magazine. Action: Clerk
e) From Somerset Artlife – Invitation to the Poetry Pin Finale on 31.10.15.

f) To Highways – Request for box barring outside the Church Rooms and The Pound.

g) From Highways – Advising the blocked ditches work on the C182 is planned for the autumn.

h) From B.Lang, WSC – Vacancy for one councillor on the Standards Advisory Committee, applications by 31.7.15.

i) From Stogursey School – Invitation to a Garden Party on 3.7.15.

j) To Viv Barclay-Higgins – Advice re Stolford hedge cutting.

k) To D.Fothergill (SCC) – Complaint about early hedge cutting in the parish.

l) To Sir John Reith and T.Miller – Thank you letters for their assistance with the Castle St Flood Scheme.

m) From T.Hurry (SCC) – Advising no requirement for Hinkley A to have an off-site emergency plan.

n) From A.Summers (WSC) – Pop up Sports Volunteer Training at Victory Hall on 10.7.15. This was cancelled due to lack of interest. Another attempt to run the event may be made in September.

o) To WSC – Return of election expense returns.
p) From Avon & Somerset Police – Best on the beat nomination. No proposals.

2. Avon and Somerset Police – Operation Harold 27.7.15

Cllrs Searle, Jones and Ford will attend. 
3. Engage West Somerset Annual Subscription Renewal

This will cost £12 for the year. It was AGREED to renew our subscription as proposed by Cllr Elenor and seconded by Cllr Boxall. Action: Clerk
53/15
ENHANCEMENTS (Cllr Searle):
1. a) Length-man Scheme
Cllr Searle said he is not sure that the funding situation as highlighted in minute 44/15/2 is that definite and may still depend on the FID, following conversations with A.Cockcroft. Cllr Searle reiterated that he would be unhappy to lose the services of a lengthsman during the winter. Cllr Jones said that she mows her grass from February through to November. Cllr Boxall is concerned that if we obtain funding from the CIM fund for 2 years, EdF may expect this to continue, rather than it pay for it, as now. Cllr Ford asked if it would be worth submitting a request for CIM funding if our District Councillor (who sits on the Cabinet) was against it.

Cllr Turpin said he is under the impression that we do not know what the lengthsman does for 90% of the time, which Cllr Searle refuted as he directs the work of the lengthsman. Cllr Turpin asked what we were doing carrying out services that should be provided by SCC/Highways and we should be highlighting this to SCC as if we continue to fund it, it won’t. 
Cllr Goss said an application from the wider CIM fund would be turned down by the Planning Obligation’s Board (as it would not meet the criteria) and that we should also get used to the fact that when the Hinkley C construction ends, the lengthsman scheme would cease anyway.
Cllr Elenor asked if there would be any harm in waiting until April to see if the FID would be known. He then proposed we defer the decision to consider submitting an application for CIM funding until April. This was seconded by Cllr Boxall and the motion was carried. The EOI will be withdrawn. Action: Clerk
Cllr Ford warned that this would mean the parish council would incur additional expenditure, such as grass mowing in the Burgage Rd Play Area. Cllr Turpin said we should start complaining to the Councils’ for not providing the services. Cllr Goss said the reduction in services was as a result of Central Government cuts which is country-wide.      

2. Bus Shelter (The Gravel)
Cllr Ford, Cllr Elenor and Derek Skeats have replaced the shingle on the bus shelter roof. The materials cost £192.15 plus VAT. The parish council is very appreciative of their efforts, because we had originally intended to go out to contract which would have cost us considerably more than £200. A letter of thanks will be sent to D.Skeats. Action: Clerk.

Cllr Elenor noticed that there are many weeds on The Gravel. Cllr Searle said the lengthsman will be working on this shortly.  
3. Litter bin at Stolford
We are still no further forward on this item; still awaiting a response from WSC after numerous emails etc.

The Clerk will continue to chase and if necessary take the matter higher within WSC. Action: Clerk
54/15
HIGHWAYS (Cllr Searle):

1. Cllr Searle had a tour around the parish with Highways. Some progress has been made with Priors Cottage at Stolford regarding the ditches, which are to be cleared. Technically, the rocks put around the green triangle, should be 18” from the road; one was moved back to this distance. Major surface dressing works are planned for 2016 on the smaller roads including Stolford and Idson.

2. Cllr Elenor reported large potholes on Edware Lane, Wick. Action Cllr Searle.

55/15
PLANNING UPDATE (Cllr Morgan):
The Clerk advised two applications had been received from the Planning Inspectorate in relation to the HInkley C Connection Project (National Grid). Councillors had no observations.
3/32/15/009 – New doorway/windows at Harford House, 1 Church St, Stogursey – GRANTED.

56/15
FINANCE (The Clerk):

1. The following invoices were AGREED for payment:
· Stogursey Arts Festival; £750 – Grant Payment (Minute 16/15/3).

· A.Searle; £137.50 – Agreed quarterly expenses April – June 2015.

· A.Prowse; £444.64 June salary, plus £39.93 Admin/other costs.

· WSC; £100 – Uncontested Election Costs May 2015.

· CJ Lynch & Sons. Minehead; £3539.80 plus VAT – Resurface access lane to Burgage Rd Play Area (£2k to be reimbursed from Rosebourne S106 development fund).

· C.J.Ford: £278.58 (Plants for The Gravel £28; Weed killer for Play Area access lane; £192.15 plus VAT, Shingle for bus shelter roof).

2. Budget Monitoring Statement

The quarterly budget monitoring statement (Apr-Jun) had been previously circulated. There were no comments.

3. The external Annual Audit return has been approved and the appropriate Notice placed on the notice boards. Because of the value of grants received/costs (including CIM and Castle St Flood Scheme), the audit cost (based on turnover) has doubled to £400. The Clerk received agreement to pay this invoice outside of Council as it is imminent (to ensure payment is made within the payment Terms).

57/15
PUBLIC RIGHTS OF WAY – PRoW (Cllr Jones): 

1. Problems on the Colepool-Burton Fisheries have been reported to G.Martin.

2. Strimming and vegetation works at Lower Cock Farm and at Shurton near Warren Farm, will be reported.
3. Anti-Social Behaviour issues regarding youths in a vehicle at Stolford have been reported to Police (101).

58/15
GROUPS AND PANELS:

1. Twinning – Cllr Elenor said the barbeque on 11.7.15 at Zoggs was successful. A cream tea event will shortly be held at Wick House.

2. Stogursey Arts Festival – Cllr Elenor advised a committee has been looking at suitable places to display art works; the list of musical bands is growing and an advertisement will be placed in the Somerset Life magazine.

3. Cllrs Searle and Ford attended the School garden party on 3.7.15 and said it was nice to see the new field looking good including the children’s allotments. The children also performed a maypole dance.

4. Cllr Searle reported on a successful annual duck race that raised £440 for the School and Village Hall.

5. Cllr Boxall asked for cakes for the cake stall at the Flower Show on 25.7.15.

59/15
DATE AND TIME OF THE NEXT MEETING:

The next meeting will be on Tuesday 11 August 2015 at 7.15pm (Public Forum) followed by the main meeting at 7.30pm in The Victory Hall, Stogursey.
The meeting ended at 9.40pm
Signed:
…..……………………………………………..

Date: …………………………………………………


(Chairman) 
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